                                                                                                            Children’s Centre Team

                                                                                                            Surbiton Children’s Centre

                                                                                                            25th January, 2016                                                                                              
Dear Colleagues,

ToWe Toddler Well-Being Project
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iting to inform you of an exciting new project in which AfC have become involved with our colleagues at Kingston University and also our international partners at Blanquerna  University Ramon Llull, Barcelona and at Stavanger University, Norway.
Following on from the successful Toddler Project (Towards Opportunities for Disadvantaged and Diverse Learners on the Early-Childhood Road) in 2012, the partners were successful in their bid to ERASMUS to establish this project. 
The focus of this project is the development of training materials and opportunities for practitioners to support the development of their own skills and knowledge of young children’s well-being. The project involves direct work with other setting practitioners and sharing of expertise in focus areas.  All partners share the key aim to ensure the best possible support and practice is in place for disadvantaged toddlers across a range of settings.
The project aims and goals: 

· Aim 1 - To enhance the quality of Early Childhood Education and Care by developing new approaches to Continuing Professional Development for Early Years Practitioners, enabling them to maximise on learning opportunities of disadvantaged toddlers.

· Aim 2 - To improve quality of provision using a range of innovative learning opportunities and tools for practitioners to develop their practice (using the prerequisite of wellbeing, mealtimes and the student’s voice) to support children’s learning and development.
Each of the countries involved is taking the lead on key focus areas mentioned above – well-being, mealtimes, the child’s voice - to develop quality materials to support practitioners in this crucial aspect of their role as EY practitioners.

The 3 year project will involve training in the use of these materials, dissemination to other colleagues, visits to settings across the 3 countries, job shadowing and sharing of best practice.
It is an exciting project and AfC feel privileged to be working with our international partners on such an important area for our young children, particularly the most disadvantaged, as we all know the impact of effective early practice in giving children the best start in life.

Each country has the agreement and funding for 2 settings to be directly involved in the project, trialling materials and job shadowing our international setting practitioners. 
The project will be closely monitored and evaluated, with agreed actions met within a given timeframe, therefore it is vital that settings involved demonstrate real commitment and engagement in the project.
As the work of Children’s Centres with our most disadvantaged toddlers is so important and valued, we would like to invite you to apply for this direct involvement and become central to the project.

What will it involve?

· Attendance at a Kingston University CPD event (5 days) in March 2016

· Trial materials disseminated from this event within your setting & in collaboration with linked settings
· Share findings with other private and voluntary settings across AfC

· Travel to Barcelona or Norway for 5 days in 2017 to undertake job shadowing
What criteria will you need to meet in your application?

· You need to demonstrate:
· Proven effectiveness in engagement with disadvantaged toddlers and support for their well-being through good practice

· Experience of working with other setting providers who are supporting disadvantaged toddlers

· A desire to further develop skills and knowledge around this key area of young children’s development

· A willingness to develop such skills from both observation of practice and sharing own practice with  a wider group of settings 
· A positive and enthusiastic approach to engagement in ‘action research’ 

· You need to show commitment to:

· Attend the training events – Kingston (5 days March 2016)
· Trial materials disseminated within the Centre & linked settings

· Dissemination with the wider early years network through training events, with support from the EYC 

· Share findings with focus groups 

If you would like to be involved in this exciting project please complete the attached form.
Please note that if we receive more than 2 applications there will be an informal selection process.
Many thanks and kind regards,
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Alison McGee

Early Years Consultant, Children’s Centres

Phone: 07783  484295
	Application to become a lead AfC  ‘setting partner’ in

ToWe (Toddler Well-Being) Project

January, 2016

	Name:        Janette Barber  ( Children and Families Worker)                                             Children’s Centre:     Heathfield  Children’s Centre, Powder Mill Lane, Whitton, TW2                                                                        

	Please outline how you meet the criteria outlined above.
· You need to demonstrate:
· Proven effectiveness in engagement with disadvantaged toddlers and support for their well-being through good practice
Since January 2015, I have held the position of Children and Families Worker at Heathfield Children’s Centre.  I am employed under ‘Achieving for Children’ (AFC).   AFC’s mission as outlined in the Early Help Strategy (2014) is to provide Early Help services to children and young people and their families across the two boroughs of Richmond and Kingston Upon Thames.  AFC aims to ensure that every child has access to any additional expert support they may need.  The right intervention at the right time to enable the child or young person to be safe, happy, healthy and successful.  
Heathfield Children’s Centre’s is well placed to support the implementation of AFC’s effective Early help approach by serving a diverse multicultural community of many nationalities.  Many multilingual families move into the locality and some do not speak English.  Many families are unaware of the Early Years services available to them and their children.  As part of the Children’s Centre team I am able to inform and signpost families to the universal services they need such as baby clinic, child development clinic, parent and toddler groups, Early years settings, schools, Doctors, dentists etc. as well as  more targeted specialist support such as Speech and Language therapy, Child Development Teams.   For many immigrant families and their children the Children Centre ‘Stay and Play’ (S&P) sessions offers them their first experience of culturalisation and learning of the English language.  Culturalisation is defined as the process of adopting one’s own cultural environment and also the adaption to or imposition of the culture of another nation (Oxforddictionaries.com). The EYFS (2014) advocates the sharing and celebration of the diverse cultures represented in childcare settings, this demonstrates to families that their culture is valued and recognised. This contributes to the well-being of the families.  In the EYFS (2014) a child’s well-being can be described as their level of happiness, self-esteem and resilience.  I am passionate about Maslow’s Hierarch of needs and support Maslow’s view that children’s basic needs such as ‘love and belonging’ need to be met before a child can achieve academic success. Black.P and wiliam.D (1998) also support the view that the emotional environment supports the learning environment and the two are interlinked.  Links between unequal societies and poor well- being are well documented (IPSOS MORI, 2011).  Links have also been made between parental wellbeing and their children’s well-being (MBRRACE.UK, 2014). Many of these families and children could be viewed as disadvantaged due to their lack of English, ethnic background, isolation from extended family and socio-economic background.
I have been effective in creating learning opportunities and enriched learning environments for disadvantaged toddlers.   Feedback from parents, colleagues and other professionals supports this.  I plan and deliver inclusive, universal and targeted ‘stay and play’ sessions to children (under-five) and their parents and carer’s who accompany them.  The ‘stay and play’ sessions are planned in accordance with the Early Years Foundation Stage Framework and Guidance (2014).   I provide indoor and outdoor play environments.  Research informs us that a child’s well-being is boosted when they have opportunities to play outdoors, have time with a stable family, have friends, have plenty to do, especially outdoors ( IPSOS MORI , 2011 & EYFS, 2014).  To show children that they are valued and welcomed I ask the toddler or parents what the toddler likes to play with and direct them to that area. The EYFS, (2014) informs us of good practice which is to follow the child’s interests and listen to young children, positive adult/ child interactions help support children’s leaning and development, a view upheld by Clark. A, and Moss (2005) and EPPE (2004).
Through the delivery of play based, high quality learning sessions and through observation of the toddler at play I am able to identify toddlers and families in need of extra support and signpost them or refer them to appropriate services.  Early identification and early Intervention of appropriate services is essential in promoting positive outcomes for Children as per the Every Child matters agenda (2004).
I build trusting and non- judgemental relationships with parents/ carers and toddlers and help support parents and toddlers to deal with unwanted and challenging behaviours in positive ways.  For example, biting or throwing objects are considered as unwanted behaviours in a toddler environment, however these behaviours may also be viewed as a stage of the child’s development, Sheridan 2008, so must be handled sensitively. For example, a parent informed me that her toddler is biting other children, I provided the parent with a copy of social story (National Autistic Society, 2015) which teaches toddlers in pictures and words not to use their mouth to bite people but to use their mouth appropriately. The parent was able to take the social story home.  This enhanced the parent’s involvement in the toddler’s learning and strengthened the parent’s participation in parent partnership working which promoted better outcomes for the toddler who learned that his biting behaviour was not acceptable.  It also means that the toddler receives consistent support in the children’s centre and at home.  The parent feels that they are able to continue to participate in the S&P session because the parent and toddler are both supported, understood and valued.  With this particular family safeguarding concerns arose within the family unit and following AFC’s protocol a referral was made to the Single Point of Access (SPA) team to request additional specialist support through the completion of the Common Assessment Framework or Family ECAF as used in AFC.  The CAF is identified in the Every Child Matters framework as a tool to support the early help strategy and delivery plan. The CAF was effective in this case in getting the appropriate specialist support for all children in the family to support and promote positives outcomes. However, this family do not qualify for free education for their two year old so participation in Children Centre activities is crucial to his learning and development.   I believe the parents continue to engage with the children’s centre because of the positive support they and their toddler received at the targeted sessions.  The EPPE report (2004) found that children from disadvantaged backgrounds benefit significantly in good quality pre-school with children from a mix of social backgrounds. This family are also benefiting from a voluntary ‘Richmond Home-start’ service who provide practical support at home through role modelling positive parenting skills and strategies.
The toddlers who attend our targeted session often demonstrate negative behaviour in the session towards peers and adults such as pushing, hitting, and screaming.  In order to help parents and toddlers deal with the behaviour in a consistent and positive manner I produced some guidelines for parents.  I advised parents of the action to take when unwanted behaviour occurs and what preventative action to take to prevent unwanted behaviour getting worse, for example distracting or re-directing the toddler’s attention to another activity.   The feedback I received form parents was positive, for example one parent said she did not know what to say or do when a child snatched a toy from her child.  However, now she is able to deal with this kind of unwanted behaviour in a way that is respectful for all concerned and is consistent with the group values.  This supports the view that preventative action helps to prevent or reduce problem behaviour, Special Connections (2005).  Dealing positively with problematic behaviour in the Early Years is essential to promote the well-being of disadvantaged children, TODDLER, 2010. 
Through regular discussions with parents and carers I encourage them to promote their children’s independence and self-help skills at the snack table (snack café).  For example, I work closely with the locality speech and language therapy team who (informed by good practice guidance, such as ICAN, 2006 and O’Connor. A, 2009) proposed that snack time at the S&P sessions could be improved by changing the whole group snack time to a ‘rolling snack bar’ which we call  ‘snack café’. We introduced this at one S&P session and explained and modelled to parents and toddlers the benefits of using snack time and meal times to promote children’s learning with a particular focus on the three prime areas of development, communication, self-help skills and physical skills (which support nursery school readiness). By changing to a rolling snack bar parents are helping their children to gain independence by allowing toddlers to choose their utensils, healthy snack, pour their own water, hold and drink from their own cup and put the waste in the appropriate bins afterwards. Through this simple activity good practice and advice is shared with parents, toddlers learn from adults and peers and children’s self-esteem and confidence grows.   Through regular observation I can see the progress that children are making in their self-help skills.  Spills and cleaning up mess at the snack table are all part of the child’s learning and development, EYFS, 2014. Children’s achievements are praised and celebrated in photos and displayed in the setting.
The snack café has raised parent’s awareness of the educational benefits of a supported snack time for toddlers, particularly those toddlers most at risk of not gaining opportunities to practice and demonstrate their self-help skills and independence.  Feed-back from one parent informed me that she was encouraged by the skills her toddler demonstrated at the snack café and is more confident about taking up the offer of free education and sending her toddler off to child care settings.   The snack café has been so popular with parents and toddlers during the four month trial period that since September 2015 it has formed part of the continuous provision offered at all the S&P sessions within the Children’s Centre. 

Through knowledge of Child Development Milestones , Sheridan(2008) I identify children who may be at risk of developmental delay and have assisted parents to complete a family eCAF form to request early help from specialist services for their toddler. 
I use assessment tools such as behaviour management charts ( ABCC, online: hants.gov.uk)  to track children’s unwanted behaviour and have used the results to demonstrate to parents which areas a child is making progress in and which areas the child finds difficult.  I am also supporting parents through the Education Health and Care Plans (EHCP) as per the SEND code of practice, 2015. 
From April 2014 to December 2014, I held the position of Family Information Service Outreach Worker.  In that role I liaised with Private Voluntary and Independent (PVI) child care settings, promoting the activities and events offered by their local Children’s Centre.  I was responsible for meeting parents at the ‘Stay and Play’ sessions and promoting the free early education for two, three and four year olds.  I helped parents to complete application forms and find a place for their child in a local early education setting.  Findings from EPPE, (2004) found that an earlier start in nursery led to better intellectual gains for children including children’s well-being.  
Prior to joining ‘Achieving for Children’ I was employed as a Nursery practitioner for six years in a private full day care nursery with children aged 3 months to five years.  Whilst employed there I held the position of Special Educational Needs Co-ordinator (SENCO) and Behaviour Management Office (BMO). Each year, on average I supported two children and their parents through the Statement of Special Educations Needs process. I also supported approximately fourteen children each year with their learning and development by implementing individual education plans and behaviour management plans as per the SEND code of Practice.  Whilst employed as SENCO an Ofsted inspection was carried out and the report stated that the support for children with Special Educational Needs in the setting was judged to be ‘Outstanding’.  I believe this is because I am a good team member, I share good practice with colleagues and parents.  I have good communication skills and I am a sensitive communicator with adults and children.   I am able to keep good records of children’s progress and monitor their progress effectively.  
· Experience of working with other setting providers who are supporting disadvantaged toddlers.
To support the aims of AFC and the Every Child Matters agenda I work within a multi-agency team and with other providers who are supporting disadvantaged toddlers.  We meet regularly as part of a multi-professional team of practitioner’s from Education Services, Early help, Health and voluntary support services. During multi-professional meetings we adhere to confidentially, data protection and safeguarding policies and procedures.  Our meetings ensure that valuable information about children’s learning and development is shared between settings and areas of concern are identified, shared and acted on through a multi-professional, multi-disciplinary approach, ensuring best outcomes for toddlers.  For example, at a Multi professional meting a setting learned that a child they were supporting was identified as a Child in Need and a social worker was involved.  Prior to the meeting the setting was unaware of this vital information. This demonstrates why multiagency working and information sharing is critical in the early years.  Due to the toddler’s age and level of development they are often unable to inform adults of their home situation therefore it is vitally important that practitioners adhere to information sharing guidelines and protocols to safeguard children at risk of disadvantage or harm, Lord Laming, 2003. 
In the children’s centre I work closely with the speech and language therapy team (SALT) to identify children who may benefit from SALT intervention.  I introduce parents to the service and to the therapist for a casual conversation where no formal referral is needed. Should more support be required I make the appropriate formal referral request to the service. This unique service and approach appears to be popular for parents who have concerns about bilingualism, multilingualism and English as an Additional Language.  It promotes better outcomes for parents by reducing parental anxiety and better outcomes for toddlers who can be monitored in an informal play setting which the SALT team believe meets their emotional needs better than a clinical setting.  For example, the parents of one toddler aged approximately sixteen months are concerned about their child’s screaming behaviour at home and in the setting. The child is learning three languages.  Strategies have been shared and the child and parents have been invited to attend a group SALT session to promote the use of first words.
I support children and local settings during times of transition as per the EYFS 2014. Transition times for toddlers,   such as, starting a new nursery have been identified as a stage when toddlers require sensitive support. I am able to support toddlers through transitions.  For example, a child who attended the targeted S&P session started a new setting, with parents’ permission I was able to share the child’s individual development maps (IDM’s) and Ann Locke (Early Years Profile).  These tracking/ assessment tools show the child’s development and progress within the areas of the EYFS and child development and also highlight areas the child finds difficult.  Transition meetings were also used to share information through conversation with the new setting, parents and the children’s centre, the child‘s voice was also evidenced through observations of their likes, dislikes and interests.   As a consequence the practitioners were also able to observe the child more carefully to ascertain if more specialist help was required.  They promoted the child’s well-being by giving the extra support he needed through the transition period. Had this not happened the child’s behaviour may have deteriorated which would have impacted on his well-being.
· A desire to further develop skills and knowledge around this key area of young children’s development
I keep abreast of current research and development through on-line research and through subscription to Nursery World magazine.   I attend regular training courses to gain knowledge and develop my practice. 
I recently attended a ‘Developmental Baby Massage’ Course and will be delivering baby massage sessions in the Children’s Centre.  Baby massage has been identified as helping to relax mothers and babies and facilitates bonding and attachment as well as improving the emotional well-being of mother and baby, Walker, 2011.  

I recently attended a course on the subject of Peri-natal mental health which addressed the strong link between a mother’s mental health and the mental health of her child. 

I am discussing with my manager the possibility of attending an Art Therapy course as there is strong evidence that Art Therapy can help reduce mental anxiety in adults and children and therefore support wellbeing.

It is my desire to further develop skills and knowledge around this key area of young children’s development.  I studied at Kingston University and in 2011 and was conferred with the award of Bachelor of Arts with Honours, First Class, in Early Years: Teaching.  I was also awarded the ‘Lillian De Lissa Award for Outstanding Early Years Practitioner’, (2011). Throughout my studies the voice of the child and ‘Toddlers wellbeing ‘were themes I researched in depth.  For example, in year three of my degree (level 6) for my extended study (QY3202) I chose to investigate through an Action Research project ‘How can we give toddlers a voice in the transition from home to early years setting?’ demonstrating my passion for the subject of giving children a voice in the process and identifying ways to make improvements in my work place practice.  
In year two of my degree (level 5) for my special project (QY2040) I investigated ‘How are preventative approaches in the area of behaviour management implemented within the Early year’s sector and what impact do they have in a nursery setting of three to five year olds’? 

· A willingness to develop such skills from both observation of practice and sharing own practice with  a wider group of settings 
Raising standards through observation and classroom assessment, Black.P and Wiliam.D (1998) is essential in the early years. I am willing to develop my skills from both observation of practice and sharing own practice with a wider group of settings.  As a CFW I am arranging with another CFW to hold regular termly meetings as part of a network of learners from CFW’s across the two districts of Richmond and Kingston on Thames.  This will enable us to share good practice and identify areas for development within our practice.
I have in the past acted as a work place mentor for colleagues undertaking the foundation degree in Early Years at Kingston University.     I have taken part in developing creativity in a full day care setting and was part of a cohort of practitioners who shared creative observations from own practice  with a wider group setting and within my own workplace setting in an attempt to improve practice and the creative experiences of young children.  Participating in creative experiences can benefit and boost children’s well-being, IPSOS MORI, (2011).

As part of good practice I conduct workplace audits to evaluate practice in the ‘stay and play’ sessions and identify areas of strength and weakness and take action to strengthen the areas of weaknesses, Paliokosta, P (2010).   Practitioners and Early Years consultants from other settings have observed my practice in the Children’s Centre and the feedback I received has been positive. Parents have completed evaluation sheets and the feedback has been positive. 
· A positive and enthusiastic approach to engagement in ‘action research’
IPSOS MORI (2011), informs us that the United Kingdom (UK) is at the bottom of the child well-being league table, compared to other countries such as Spain and Sweden where child well-being levels are higher.  Furthermore, in UK homes, parents do not give as much time to their children compared to Spain and Sweden.  Research informs us that there is a direct link between poverty, parental deprivation, low achievement and well-being, London.gov.uk, (June 2010).   This could have serious implications for the children and families in the Heathfield locality.   This action research project is a valuable opportunity to address critical issues in relation to toddler’s well-being and to learn and share good practice with practitioners from other countries such as Barcelona or Norway.    The EYFS (2014) has already adopted and incorporated best practice from other Early Educational philosophies such as Reggio Emilia (Italy) and Sweden into its guidance.  Samuelson et al (2006) found that countries and cultures which share experiences and differences in educational programmes can inspire teachers and policy makers to find new ways to develop a better curriculum for pre-school children.
As mentioned earlier I have experience of conducting action research projects as part of my studies at Kingston University.  I am a reflective practitioner and reflect daily on my practice.  In my current role I identified the need for more stay and play sessions to meet the local demand.  I conducted a survey with parents and carers to ascertain their views about changing the current format of one long stay and play session( two hours)  to two shorter stay and play sessions ( 1 ¼ hrs x 2)  which would mean more access to ‘stay and play’ for more families .  The families supported the proposal for two shorter S&P sessions, which I have since implemented and am delivering successfully.  The outcome of this change is that more babies, toddlers and children gain access to the enriched learning environment which the S&P session offers, parents are better supported too as they have the opportunity to speak to a Children’s Centre Worker about any concerns or queries they have. 
· You need to show commitment to:

· Attend the training events – Kingston (5 days March 2016)
I am willing to attend training events in Kingston in March 2016 as agreed by my manager.

· Trial materials disseminated within the Centre & linked settings
I am willing to trial materials disseminated within the Centre & linked settings as agreed by my manager.

· Dissemination with the wider early years network through training events, with support from the EYC 
I am willing to disseminate information and good practice with the wider early year’s network through training events, with support from the EYC. As agreed by my Manager. 
· Share findings with focus groups 
I am willing to share findings with focus groups, as agreed by my manager. I have experience of presenting to small groups and welcome the opportunity to be part of this exciting project.


	Please add the benefits you feel to be gained from involvement in this project and why your Centre should take on a lead role.
There is a high need for support within the Heathfield Whitton and West Twickenham (HWWT) locality in regards to children’s wellbeing and both the children’s centre and local nurseries are ideally placed to offer Early Intervention to support voluntary and PVI settings. There were 31 new CAFS in HWWT, second only to SMTT, proportionately the highest no of CAFS based on number living in the locality. Twenty Three percent of current CAFs in the locality belong to under-fives and the majority of these across all age groups are triggered in regards to behaviour, home situation and emotional development. It is likely that there is a causal link in some situations with behaviour and emotional development as triggers. (Integrative Working Report, Q3).
In addition to this several schools have identified emotional development and wellbeing of young people as a key issue with children starting primary school and have historically run programmes to support parents and professionals in supporting child wellbeing. (HWWT Head teacher’s meetings 2014) The Children’s Centre already offers supported transition to settings and targeted support in relation to the above key CAF triggers such as Little Explorers, baby Massage, SALT sessions, Singing Hands, Young Parents Group, HENRY, Kaizen, English Speaking for Other Language users (ESOL) and parenting Groups. We already link with Early Years settings and provide additional support in regards to targeted families and liaise with professionals to support wellbeing and meeting developmental milestones in all areas of the EYFS in partnership with these. 

HWWT is an area of deprivation within the AfC area, specifically the Lower Super Output Area (LSOA) of Edgar Road estate. Local nurseries additionally support children from families living in areas of deprivation from the neighbouring borough of Hounslow (Butt’s Farm Estate etc.). Children within HWWT area have been identified as having a higher than average likelihood of being obese when entering reception for Richmond upon Thames and are therefore likely to benefit from the TOWE project.



	Signed:……Janette Barber………………………………………………
Role:………Children and Families Worker, Heathfield Children’s Centre……….

Signed:…………………………………………………………………. Centre Manager




Please return by Friday, 5th February, 2016 to 
Alison.mcgee@achievingforchildren.org.uk
 Charis.penfold@achievingforchildren.org.uk
Thank you!
